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January 30, 2023 
 
Ronald W. Smith 
Corporate Secretary 
Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board 
1300 I Street, NW. Suite 1100 
Washington, DC. 20005 
 
RE: MSRB Notice 2022-13, Draft Amendments to Create an Exemption for Municipal Advisor 
Representatives from Requalification by Examination 
 
Dear Mr. Smith: 
 
The National Association of Municipal Advisors (NAMA) appreciates the opportunity to comment on 
MSRB Notice 2022-13, Draft Amendments to Create an Exemption for Municipal Advisor 
Representatives from Requalification by Examination. 
 
NAMA represents independent municipal advisory firms and individual municipal advisors (MAs) from 
across the country and is dedicated to educating and representing its members on regulatory, industry 
and market issues.   
 
NAMA is supportive of the proposed amendments to Rule A-3 and believe they will achieve the MSRB’s 
goals to allow professionals greater flexibility with their MA status and alleviate the MSRB of conducting 
the waiver process.  Our comments below to the questions posed in the Notice reflect our support. 
 
While NAMA supports the proposed amendments, we recommend that the MSRB develop, with 
industry input and comment, guidance that can further discuss the definitions and application of the 
proposed amendments.  Such guidance would be very helpful and prevent MAs from having to 
undertake greater legal assistance to interpret the Rule. One area in particular that we highlight in our 
answers is how the amended Rule would apply to an individual MA who may establish their own firm or 
reestablish their former solo practitioner firm while utilizing the exemption.  Guidance should also 
address the timing of how all of this would fall into place – completing applicable FINRA Forms (e.g., U-
10), utilizing the Series 50 exemption, having to retake the Series 54 exam or using a Series 54 
exemption (if developed), developing WSPs, submitting applicable MA and MA-I forms with the SEC, and 
other MSRB rules that have implications if the amendments are approved (e.g., Rule G-37).   
 
Further, this Notice brings forward an opportunity to have the MSRB better explain and provide 
resources for how an MA not yet associated with a firm can first take the Series 50 exam, and per this 
Notice, reenter the MA profession all before formally joining an MA firm and completing the necessary 
forms for this process.  Over the years, there has been back and forth on this issue and while addressed 
in #17 of the FAQs on Municipal Advisor Professional Qualification and Examination Requirements, it 
would be very helpful if the MSRB developed a one-page resource or guidance, to assist those who may 
be starting their MA career or reentering the profession. 
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1.  Should a one-time, criteria based exemption from the requirement that an individual requalify as a 
municipal advisor representative after two years by retaking and passing the Series 50 exam be 
available to individuals? 
 
Yes.  NAMA supports allowing MAs to utilize a one-time exemption from requalifying if certain criteria 
are met (as described in the Notice). 
 
2.  Are the criteria to exempt to exempt individuals from the requirement to requalify as a MA 
representative appropriate criteria? 
 
Yes.  NAMA supports the criteria specified in the Notice.  The MSRB, however should develop guidance 
on how the requirements can generally be met, and when an individual establishes/reestablishes their 
own firm and utilizes this exemption.  Additionally, we suggest that the MSRB provide clarification to 
Section (h)(11)(F) of the amended Rule that the CE requirements to be completed must reflect the time 
away from the business and adhere to their new firm’s CE requirements.  An example, for example – If 
the individual was away from the MA profession for 2 years and joined a firm with an annual 12CE 
requirement, the individual must acquire 24 CE. 
 
Further, we interpret this requirement as meaning that the individual would have to accommodate the 
CE hours/requirements missed, not the specific courses that the firm may have prescribed during the 
time.  The Rule needs greater clarity to the CE requirements and should also address what is required to 
meet the annual G-42 training requirements under the current Rule and proposed requirements.  For 
instance, how would a firm (including a solo practitioner firm) administer the G-42 annual training 
requirement when an individual is absent for many years – can it be a one-time refresher, or does the G-
42 training need to reflect the numbers of years absent from the profession? 

3. Would the draft amendments, on balance, achieve the objectives of providing greater flexibility and 
certainty for firms with respect to the requalification process under Rule G-3? Would the draft 
amendments be beneficial to municipal advisors in assessing the hiring of personnel? If not, how 
might the MSRB better achieve these objectives while still ensuring that individuals seeking to engage 
in municipal advisory activities meet the prescribed standards of training, experience, and 
competence?  

The draft amendments display the criteria needed so that both the individual and firm would be aware 
of the requirements necessary to have the individual reengage in the profession. One area that needs 
clarification is under (h)(11)(F) noting how “upon associating with a municipal advisor” is defined.   
Additionally, the MSRB should develop applicable guidance as to how the amendments are applied 
when an individual establishes/reestablishes their own firm, including how the process would be 
documented and fulfilled. 

4.  Is the three-year minimum qualification requirement to be eligible for the draft exemption 
reasonable? If not, what are more appropriate time frames and why?  

Placing the requirement in the Rule that an individual must have been a practicing MA for three 
consecutive years prior to their absence in order to be eligible for the draft exemption, is appropriate.  
The MSRB should develop guidance on how to comply with this requirement. 
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5.  Should the requisite continuing education training for an individual seeking to have an exemption 
be more prescriptive? If so, please provide suggestions.  

The premise for the proposed CE requirements is appropriate.  However, as we comment above, 
guidance as to how the CE requirements would need to be met and examples to accompany the 
changes are needed to facilitate full understanding of the CE requirement.  There should also be 
discussion on how an individual when establishing/reestablishing a firm and utilizing the exemption 
would meet CE requirements that have not existed and do not exist.   

6.  Is the three-year period to allow an individual to be eligible for the draft exemption the 
appropriate amount of time to balance issuer protection with promoting greater flexibility in hiring 
practices? If not, how can issuer protections be enhanced?  

NAMA agrees with the proposed amendments that an individual may be away from the MA business for 
no longer than three years for the exemption to apply. 

7. Do the draft amendments concerning a municipal advisor’s obligation to provide an Affirmation 
Notice to the MSRB that an individual associating with the firm meets the criteria for the draft 
exemption present any undue burdens or challenges?  

NAMA does not object to the Affirmation Notice requirement.  However, the MSRB should be specific 
about how such Notice would be completed including by an individual who also self supervises. 

8. How would the draft amendments benefit or burden market participants, particularly in terms of 
market competition, market efficiency, compliance burdens, or issuer protection?  

NAMA does not think that there are burdens, but rather benefits for MAs with the proposed exemption.  
However, there could be burdens on MAs if the amendments and corresponding guidance are not clear.  
Guidance – that is discussed with marketplace participants and allows for public comment – is essential, 
especially to include how to comply when an individual establishes/reestablishes their own firm. 

9. Do the criteria for the draft exemption effectively balance affording greater flexibility to municipal 
advisors in their hiring process while balancing issuer protection?  

The exemption provides balance and flexibility to municipal advisors while maintaining integrity for 
issuer protections and MA hiring processes.   

10.  Are there studies or data available to assist the MSRB in quantifying the benefits and burdens of 
the draft amendments? Are the burdens of the draft amendments appropriately outweighed by the 
benefits?  

The amendments provide benefits over burdens. 

 

 



 4 

11. What are the likely direct and indirect costs associated with the draft amendments? Who might be 
affected by these costs and in what way? Is there data on these costs that the MSRB should consider?  

Generally, NAMA cannot identify overall burdening costs associated with the amendments. However, 
there could be burdens if the amendments are not clear, and guidance is not developed to help MAs 
best understand and know how to comply with the Rule.  This would be especially true for single 
practitioner firms.  

12. Would the draft amendments reduce a burden on small municipal advisors or result in a 
disproportionate and/or undue burden for small municipal advisors? If so, do commenters have any 
suggestions to address these burdens while still promoting the objectives of the draft amendments?  

We do call into question the burdens on small and single practitioner firms that could accompany the 
new amendments.  Without greater clarification, there could be unnecessary burdens and costs 
associated with implementation and compliance with the Rule.  This is especially true for those 
individuals who may want to establish their own firm while utilizing the exemption.  We strongly request 
that the MSRB engage in discussing with market participants and developing guidance on the application 
of the amendments and include how they will apply especially when an individual 
establishes/reestablishes their own firm. 

13. Would the draft amendments reduce a burden on minority and women- owned business 
enterprise (MWBE), veteran-owned small business enterprise (VOSB) or other special designation 
municipal advisor firms or would the draft amendments result in a disproportionate and/or undue 
burden? If so, do commenters have any suggestions to address these burdens while still promoting 
the objectives of the draft amendments?  

We cannot identify any burdens that would specifically apply to MWBE, VOSB or other special 
designated firms.  

14.  Would the draft amendments create any undue compliance burdens unique to minority and 
women-owned business enterprise (MWBE), veteran-owned business enterprise (VBE), or other 
special designation firms? If so, please provide suggestions on how to alleviate any undue burden or 
impact.  

We cannot identify any compliance burdens that would specifically apply to MWBE, VOSB or other 
special designated firms.  

15. Are there any other potential considerations the MSRB should be aware of related to the draft 
amendments, or the exemption process outlined in Rule G-3? For example, should the MSRB consider 
a like exemption that would allow individuals seeking to act in the capacity of a municipal advisor 
principal the ability to reassociate with a municipal advisor firm without having to requalify by 
examination after a lapse of qualification? If so, what conditions should be imposed on someone 
wanting to avail themselves of an exemption and not have to requalify by taking and passing the 
Series 54 examination?  

It is difficult to see how the exemption to the Series 50 requirements would work well without also 
allowing the Series 54 requirements to have a similar exemption.  NAMA supports allowing an MA who 
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had previously held a principal status to be able to apply an exemption, with corresponding 
requirements, if they had been away from practicing and serving as a principal MA for up to three years.  
This would be especially helpful in the case of a solo practitioner who wishes to utilize the Series 50 
exemption and be able to retain their principal status in order to begin their practice within the required 
time frame and meet other requirements.  If the Series 54 receives an exemption or not, the MSRB 
should discuss with market participants and develop guidance on how the sequence of events would 
work to practically meet the Series 50 and Series 54 exemption requirements.     

Additionally, we want to reiterate input you will receive from other organizations.  For those municipal 
advisors who also serve in additional capacities where FINRA qualification rules apply, the MSRB should 
work to ensure that the changes to Rule G-3 sync well with the applicable FINRA rules.   
 
 
 
We support the amendments and appreciate the opportunity to comment. However, we strongly 
suggest that the MSRB engage in further conversation and develop resources – with input from the 
community – about how the Amendments will work in practice especially for individuals wishing to 
establish/reestablish their own firm and utilize the exemption. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Susan Gaffney 
Executive Director 
 

 


